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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 

4th Aug Coffee Morning – Capel Cares 10am – 12noon. 

8th Aug WI - Afternoon Garden Meeting – 2.30pm (page 13) 

18th Aug Coffee Morning, St Radigund's Church, 10:30am – 12:00 

 

 

3rd Sep 

GARAGE SALE SAFARI 

Our Annual Garage Safari is Sunday 3rd 

September.   Usual format, so get searching for 

things to sell! Same price £5.00 for the garage to 

go on the map.  

Ring Cherry 01303 255114 to book. 

 

 

3rd Sep 

St Radigund's Fete - at St Radigund's Church 

Albany Road  Capel-le-Ferne. 11am to 3pm 

Craft Stalls,  Bric-a- Brac,  Games, 

Entertainment  and Refreshments 

12th Sep WI - Mr Andy Dinsdale, History of Juggling (pg 13) 

22nd Sep WI -  Bingo St Radigund’s Church Hall (page 13) 

29th Sep MacMillan World’s Biggest Coffee Morning (page 4) 

7th Oct Youth Club Quiz Night, 7pm @ Capel School (pg 9) 

10th Oct WI - Mr Martin Newcombe, Mushrooms & Toadstools 

(page 13) 

13th Oct Church Hall fund - National Coastguard Watch (1930- 

2015) (page 2) 

14th Oct Cancer Research Jumble Sale 

10th Nov Church Hall fund Adrian Christian Mires. M.A.(Mus) 

Classical Guitar Tutor at Christ Church Uni Canterbury 

(page 2) 

14th Nov WI - Annual Meeting with Helen Stevenson Quiz 

12th Dec WI - Christmas Meeting  

Sunday 3rd September 

St Radigund's Fete - at  

St Radigund's Church,  

Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.   

11am to 3pm 

Craft Stalls, Bric-a- Brac, Games, 

Entertainment and Refreshments 

“CAPEL CARES”  

COFFEE MORNING 
St Radigund’s Church,  

Albany Road,  

Capel-le-Ferne, CT18 7JT. 

Friday, 4th August 

10:00am to 12:00noon 
THESE COFFEE MORNINGS 

ARE FOR EVERYONE, PLEASE 

COME ALONG, JOIN IN AND 

MAKE NEW FRIENDS.  
  

 

 

“from small 

acorns, 

  

 

   mighty oaks 

will grow” 
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CHURCH SERVICES, August 2017 
Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 6th 
TRANSFIGURATION 
(St Laurence) 

  Benefice Eucharist  
10.00 am 

Saturday 12th  
Fun, fellowship and food – 
please let Pam (01303 
489006) or Brian (01303 
243784) know if you plan 
to come. 

 

 
(St Radigund’s) 
3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 13th  
St Radigund 

 Benefice Eucharist 
10.00 am 

 

Sunday 20th    
10th Sunday after Trinity 

Worshipping Together 
11am 

Evensong 6.00 pm Eucharist 9:30 am 

Sunday 27th  
11th Sunday after Trinity  

Benefice Eucharist  
10.00 am 

with prayer ministry after 
Communion 

  

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 
        

 

 

 
 

PLEASE NOTE  

BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH  

AND HALL  

ARE AVAILABLE FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

 

∙      Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block 

bookings, local residents).        

∙    PA/Sound system available                

∙      WiFi available      

 

Booking Policy available from  

Audrey Goaten, 32 Albany Road,  

Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.    

Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 
 

From  the  Vicarage 

“I don’t want my vicar on a racing bike with Lycra and a black cycle helmet!” said the voice on the radio. My ears 

pricked up. “I want my vicar on a sit-up-and-beg bike, with a long coat, horn-rimmed glasses and a cheery ‘Good 

Morning!’”  I try to fit the bill. I returned to two wheels a couple of years ago, more as an occasional cyclist than a 

serious twenty-mile-a-day man. I manage with just a fluorescent green jacket and a blue cycle helmet rather than 

Lycra. I’ve lost the reflective cycle clips – they were useless anyway. I’ll attempt the cheery ‘Good Morning,’ as 

long as it doesn’t involve falling off or hitting anything. 

True, in recent years cycling has been transformed from a gentle pursuit involving countryside, lemonade and 

sandwiches into something much more competitive. As a pedestrian I’m uncomfortable with this - I dislike having 

to leap into the undergrowth on Dover Hill in order to avoid being run down by Team GB as they race down the 

footpath I’m using. Nor did I appreciate my close encounter with the Pink Tornado in the white helmet who was 

going for gold near Sainsbury’s the other day. 

We vicars aren’t allowed to do things like that. The expected smile and cheery ‘Good Morning’ should be 

essential kit for every cyclist anyway. Missing your parishioners by a whisker as you tear past lacks pastoral 

sensitivity, and forcing them off the footpath and into the undergrowth is definitely bad form. 

I work on Sunday mornings, but if your Sundays usually feature racing bikes and Lycra, remember – the churches 

are open. Drop in and give them a try - they should offer smiles, cheery ‘Good Mornings,’ coffee if you’re lucky, 

and prayers for a safe ride home.     Brian 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel Church Hall Fund 

Programme for 2017 
 

The Kent Air Ambulance talk on 14th of July 

was most interesting. 30 attended and it raised 

a total of £200 for the Kent Air Ambulance. 

There is no event planned for August so watch 

this space for the September Grapevine. 

 

John Oliver, Chairman Capel Church Hall 

Fund.  Phone 01303 251403 or e mail 

johne.oliver22@gmail.com 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
mailto:johne.oliver22@gmail.com
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Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing)  

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To hire tables/chairs contact Jayne 01303211480 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue 

Leaning Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 

07939 095880 

There are a few tickets left for the New Year’s Eve dance in Capel Village Hall on  

December 31st.   Telephone Ros on 01303 255862. She would like the money to be in by the end of October 

please. £12.50 same as last year. Charities not decided on yet! 

Nostalgia or History?  The original village hall stood on the junction of Lancaster Avenue and Elizabeth Drive. 

The earliest records for that village hall are of meetings in 1938 when there was an entertainment & social committee and 

a building committee as well as Trustees. Originally meetings were held in private houses, Lancaster Stores and, when the 

public were invited, in the (old) school, which was the property of the Ecclesiastical Commission.   The President was 

Lady Raphael, “whose true sympathy for the people of Capel le Ferne was expressed in her care for the welfare of the 

children in their pleasures and joys as well as their health.” 

Fundraising efforts were boosted when Capel Variety Club’s ‘excellent show’ raised £10 (remember this is 1938) and 

donations from local residents.  Advice from the National Council for Social Services (N.C.S.S.) and Physical Fitness 

Council had been received. By April 1938 two plots of land had been offered, one with condition the hall was built within 

two years, the other with no conditions.   At a meeting attended by the public the vote to accept the latter was carried by 

76 to 9.  (With hindsight this was a smart decision). Following this, the building committee was asked to get on with the 

work until there was something definite to bring before the public.  

By the end of that evening monies raised totalled £89.2.0 – pre decimalisation pounds shillings and pence.  By Christmas 

this had increased to £220 and the Entertainment Committee agreed to arrange Socials and whist drives etc., until the 

funds totalled £400. 

Next minutes are dated January 1946, (it took some time post war to return to the project) by which time funds had 

increased to £370.13.7.  The purpose of that meeting was to create a little enthusiasm so that the funds could be increased 

before Easter.  By October 1946 the target had been exceeded and funds stood at £476.13.2. 

 The hunt for a hall now began; first a sectional hut, advertised for sale at Selsted, was viewed and deemed unsuitable. Mr 

Mann offered iron framework 60 feet by 20, which was appreciated but rejected. Discussions were held with the C.O of 

the Coast Regiment St Margaret’s Bay about purchasing an army hut, many of which were being disposed of.  A 

publication in Kent Messenger stated that village halls could be obtained on hire. 

Meetings were held with Commander Bahin, Secretary of the N.C.S.S.  Agreement was reached, a temporary 

prefabricated building would be loaned to the village at a rent of £13 p.a for 3 years; ownership would rest with N.C.S.S 

though the village hall would pay construction costs. Things in those days were just as bureaucratic as today – the Parish 

Council, Charity Commission, Rural Council, N.C.S.S and appointment of a custodial trustee were all involved. By 

September 1948, all paperwork, including ownership of the land, planning approval and conveyancing had been 

completed.  Mr Maxton’s offer of Anderson shelter as a temporary coal shed was accepted.    

By January 1949 plans began to be made for the opening ceremony. The road from Capel Street to Lancaster Avenue 

needed improvement; rubble from Peppers Plain was obtained, trustees did most of the work and a steamroller hired from 

the Rural Council.  Dr Martin opened the hall which remained in use until the current hall was opened in the 1980s.  More 

of that another day.  
RECYCLING  - INSIDE THE HALL  

Boxes are provided for: 

Unwanted shoes for charity and Used 

Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer 

Please place the above in  

the relevant boxes. 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:  A wide variety of books are available on an 

‘honesty basis.  These are on trollies in corridor.   

Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market: Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, including (but not limited to) 

artisan breads, pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal service. 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book    

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from  

Cherry: Tel: 01303 255114 

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB –  JULY 2017 

1st  40  Elaine Wells 

2nd  50  Irene Roberts 

3rd  87  Mrs. Butcher 

 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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  CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET  

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

 

This month there is plenty of fresh local produce available, 

so, a few recipes may get your gastric juices flowing. 

 To make use of a cheaper cut of meat try slow cooked belly of pork.  I’m told this is a fool proof 

recipe.  Season with a little salt.  Brush the pan with a little oil.   Place the pork belly skin side up in the pan.  

Bake at 150 for 21/2 hours.  Serve with apple sauce, new potatoes and vegetable of your choice. 

Top tip: To check if it is cooked hit the crackling with the flat blade of bread knife.  If it is cooked it will sound 

hollow. 

 For a healthy vegetable which children will love and doesn’t take too much time.  The baby carrots, 

complete with green tops are delicious just now.  Trim the green tops tidy, but leave some on the carrot.  Clean 

the carrots and shake off the excess moisture.  Chop half a red onion (white would do) into thin slices pieces.  

Mix in a bowl with the carrots and pour on a little oil (there are several schools of thought about which is the 

best one to use).  Stir the contents until the onions and carrots are coated.  Season with salt and pepper; if 

desired include a little parsley or rosemary.  For an unhealthy treat include a small spoon of honey. 

Roast in a pan in a hot oven for 30-40 minutes.  

Top tip – line the pan with aluminium foil to keep the pan clean. 

  A quick supper dish is based around baked eggs, 12 -15 minutes.  Fry strips of bacon for a few minutes 

until they go transparent.  Lightly grease some ramekins then line with the bacon.  Break an egg into each 

ramekin, lightly season and bake in the oven 170, gas mark 4 for 10 – 15 minutes, depending on how hard you 

like your eggs.  Great as they are or with toasted soldiers.  Top tip: to save on washing up use an avocado 

instead of the ramekin.  You’ll need to cook the bacon separately and bake just the egg in the avocado half.  

You may need to scoop out a little more of the flesh to make enough space for the egg. 

 Ever wondered what to do with the bread which is drying out?  We’re told it is not good for the birds.  

Rather than waste it, try making bruschetta.  Preferably use unsliced bread and slice it a little thicker than 

normal.  Brush with a little oil then cook both sides on the BBQ or grill, until a light brown (if you want to use 

a toaster do not use the oil).  For the topping chop fresh tomatoes with spring onions or chives and moisten 

with a little French dressing.  For variety add a little ham or cheese. 
Top tip:  rub a garlic clove over the bread before browning it or try grating a little parmesan onto the bread before adding 

the topping 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Go to http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk and choose from our pre-

selected veg and recipe boxes or pick from the usual producers.  Not 

going to be in? We can leave the food in cool containers to keep your 

food fresh.  Once you have chosen your deliver/pick up options click 

the buttons below to shop. Why not try our boxes, they make shopping 

easier and are extremely good value. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Macmillan Coffee Morning is 

back in Capel! Courtesy of  

Ruby & Terry Cook of  

41 Old Dover Road Capel.  

10am to 12.30pm.  

Friday, September 29th.   

Everyone welcome for this very 

worthwhile cause.  

Raffle, Bring & Buy.  

See you there!  

 

https://www.facebook.com/
http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk/
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

To all friends and neighbours in 

Capel who have given me such help 

and support over the last few months 

of Ken’s life.  Many, many thanks.  

Kind regards, Jan Hooker. 

PLEASE BE AWARE  

Re:  Lidls, Shellons Street, Folkestone. 

Not really a village matter, but the car park is no longer free in Lidls unless you make a 

purchase(s) in the store.  You then scan the bar code on your receipt whereby it then 

becomes free.  Could catch a lot of people out if they just park and ‘nip off to shop’!! 

Kind regards, Pam. 

The Macmillan Coffee Morning is 

back in Capel! Courtesy of  

Ruby & Terry Cook of  

41 Old Dover Road Capel.  

10am to 12.30pm.  

Friday, September 29th.   

Everyone welcome for this very 

worthwhile cause.  

Raffle, Bring & Buy.  

See you there! 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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Lady Cherry’s 

Afternoon Tea 

Come and celebrate 

with Cherry on 

getting a B.E.M award 

with Afternoon Tea 

On Saturday 22nd August 

2015 at Capel Village Hall 

2:30 pm – 5 pm 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 

BACK IN SEPTEMBER 

Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the 

month from 7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and your first 

evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO 

ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from 

the hall, not the Car Park, even on light 

evenings. 

We have lost a couple of Helpers, so if you 

could spare a couple of hours, twice a month, 

and your help would be appreciated!  Find us 

on Facebook to keep up to date with all info 

about Capel Youth Club. 

 

   

 

I attended the Youth Club AGM 

recently, I think this was possibly the 

36th.  Not had for a completely 

voluntary venture, I was by the way at 

the 1st one in 1981.  The rather sad fact 

though, I was the only non-committee 

member at the meeting.  I have not got 

any children at Youth Club, mine is 

now 40, but as this club has a regular 

attendance of 50 young people, there 

are obviously a lot of parents who have 

children there. 

My point is, the Leaders are a dedicated 

bunch of working people and it would 

give them some encouragement if once 

a year, their hard work was recognised. 

I know lives are busy, but I also know 

young people do and have for 39 years, 

got a lot of fun from Capel Youth Club. 

Mick Marshall. 
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed at meetings 

on Tuesday, 18th July 2017 
 Requests from public to address the Council, Surgery and Other Feedback: Overgrown PROW Old Dover Road to Albany 

Road reported.   Traffic Management: Meeting held with Charlie Elphicke MP - a question and answer document was 

presented to Councillors for information and available on website.  Traffic Management in Dover District to be reviewed by MP 

in September/October.  TAP system of 40mph had been lifted and works continue on A20 for full signage to be in place by 

September.   Planning: Land South of New Dover Road – Decision made - the road will be named George Close.  Clarification 

being determined on use of open space land.   Land North of New Dover Road – Possibly will now be on DDC Planning agenda 

for their August meeting – notification will be available on Facebook or email database, when confirmed.  Land between 107-127 

Capel Street – Waiting confirmation of when this application will be on DDC Planning agenda – notification will be available on 

Facebook or email database, when date available.  Land junction Winehouse Lane/Capel Street – Full planning permission now 

granted.   DDC Review of Local Plan: Future development of Capel to be part of the Parish Council’s agenda to form a working 

party to produce a questionnaire and then a suitable document for future response on DDC Review.   Neighbourhood Watch: 

Notification on PCSO Gretel May leaving Capel – letter to be sent to Police on plans for replacement. Capel Cares received 

responses from insert and pursuing.   Play Equipment Status: All refurbishment now completed on equipment and agreed all 

was looking good.  RoSPA report on all equipment due this month and will be checked when done.  Now on the Parish Council 

agenda, consideration to replace a couple of the static pieces of equipment in the junior play area.  Quotation agreed to top up the 

surface in the Petanque court, caused by settling.  Highways: Pot-holes in Alexandra Road marked for filling, but it was stated 

this road requires resurfacing.  Letter to be sent to Kent Highways to enquire if 40mph on road surface signage on the B2011 

could be considered.  Discussion on speed camera required on B2011 and that it would not be considered by Kent Highways due 

to cost implications.  Waiting reinstatement of lining Cauldham Close/Cauldham Lane.    Public Rights of Way: Bridleway Old 

Dover Road to New Dover Road and clarification on future maintenance to be discussed further with other agencies.  Meeting 

taking place with Trail Manager of ANONB to ascertain future plans for Public Rights of Way, especially the clifftop coastal 

walk.     Other: Changes affecting services of Folkestone Family Practices to be taken up with MP.  Kent Police protect and 

connect leaflets distributed and available for notifying public how to protect online.  Later Life booklets (available at Village Hall 

and Capel Cares coffee mornings) indicating useful services and businesses for many of your later life needs, including 

businesses who have staff who have attended Dementia Awareness course.  

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday, 15th August 2017 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall (Small Hall). 
A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE at 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/   ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC. 

SHOULD YOU WISH TO ATTEND and ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM THE CLERK! 

Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, or  

Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON PARISH 

COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE or BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE. 

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PARISH 

COUNCIL EMAIL DATABASE TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD 

WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS. CONTACT THE PARISH 

CLERK or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

 

 

Lady Cherry’s 

Afternoon Tea 

Come and celebrate 

with Cherry on 

getting a B.E.M award 

with Afternoon Tea 

On Saturday 22nd August 

2015 at Capel Village Hall 

2:30 pm – 5 pm 

 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
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The winter table fayres at the Village Hall will be managed by the Folkestone, Dover and 

Hythe Friends of the Samaritans.  The times and format remain the same.   

Dates are: October 29th, November 26th, January 28th and February 25th.   

This is the last Sunday of each of the months.   

The new contact is Mr Pane, Tel: No: 01303 670779 
 

Hello 

After ten years of walking the 

streets of Temple Ewell, Lydden, 

Capel, Alkham and most 

recently River I just want you all 

to know that as from September 

12th I will be leaving and taking 

on a new job in Canterbury. I 

will still work for Kent police but 

in a different role, thank you to 

everyone who has made my ten 

years in this job very 

memorable. I have loved getting 

to know people and have been 

very lucky to have had the lovely 

villages that I have and have 

enjoyed being able to help 

resolve some issues that you 

might have been experiencing. I 

live nearby so I dare say that I 

will still see people around, as 

soon as I know about a 

replacement I will of course let 

you all know. 

Thank you once again 

PCSO Gretel May 
 

The cinema is coming to town……or at least to Capel Village Hall. 

We have had various requests from residents asking whether we could have a film show at 

the village hall.  So in response to this on the third Tuesday afternoon of the month starting 

from the 19 September, we will be showing a mixed selection of films at the hall.  Entrance 

fee will be £5 including a cup of tea and a raffle ticket and doors open at 2.15pm. 

But what we need to know is …. what films do you like to watch?  Are you a film noir 

devotee or a sci-fi fan?  Do you like Hitchcock films or are you a modern film connoisseur?  

We want to show films that you want to see.   

So, contact Sally Cook on eures1994@yahoo.com  (07730475838) or Bob Preedy on 

rad270uk@yahoo.co.uk to let us know. 

See you at the pictures! 
 

mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
mailto:rad270uk@yahoo.co.uk
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At the beginning of 2017 the Trust became a charitable incorporated organisation, a move designed to ensure it can 

continue to operate effectively.  While its new legal status makes no difference to the Trust’s day-to-day operations, the 

new structure means it can continue to carry on its important work with the right safeguards in place. 

The logo has been amended to reflect the new set up and highlight the fact that the Trust now incorporates the Battle of 

Britain Fighter Association, the exclusive body which only ‘the Few’ are entitled to join. 

Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial 2017 

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne, CT18 7JJ 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/category/news-and-events/events/ 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/news-and-events/news/join-us-on-battle-of-britain-day-2 

 

 
 

REMINDER TO ALL WHO WALK 

THEIR DOGS ON THE BATTLE OF  

BRITAIN MEMORIAL GROUNDS 
DDC have since 2015 imposed a Dog Restriction 

Order in that dogs must be kept on the lead at all 

times.  This morning I had a bit of an altercation 

with a lady who apparently has lived here in the 

village for 15 years and it has never been an 

issue.  It is not the Trust that has imposed this 

order it is DDC and individuals not happy with 

should take it up with the Environmental Team at 

DDC. 

One of the main reasons this was imposed was due 

to irresponsible owners letting their dogs defecate 

and not picking it up, which incidentally this lady 

did just that and I will be informing the Team about 

her, unfortunately I didn’t get her name but I would 

not be surprised if she raises the issue. 

We certainly do not have an issue with people 

bringing their dogs in the grounds, just a little 

respect would be appreciated. 

Major (Retd) Jules Gomez, Site Manager, 

Battle of Britain Memorial Trust, New Dover 

Road,  

Capel-Le-Ferne, CT18 7JJ. 

Tel: 01303 249292.  Mobile: 07837176476  

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’ 

ASSOCIATION 

 

We had a brilliant Summer Show on 

Saturday with over 260 entries. I think it was 

the biggest show we have ever had. I would 

also like to say thank you to all the people 

who took part. 

******* 

We are going on a day trip to Kew 

Gardens in London on 13th August at 

9am anyone who would like to go with us 

ring me to book a seat on 01303259105. 

******* 

Happy Gardening! 

For more information please contact 

Brian Castle on 01303 259105 
 

 

 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Battle-of-Britain-CIO-logo-small.jpg
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/category/news-and-events/events
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/news-and-events/news/join-us-on-battle-of-britain-day-2
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.      

Services 10.30am. 

Speakers for August 2017 

6th      Pam Barr 

13th      Rev Ruddle 

20th      Ray Bayliss 

27th     Pam Barr 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details,  

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 
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ST RADIGUND’S PLAYERS 

YEAR END ACCOUNTS 

Brought forward  £  421.65 

INCOME - Puss in Boots 2017    

Ticket Sales including float 1301.00  

Programme Sales 27.66  

Refreshment Profit 276.45 £1,605.11 

LESS EXPENSES - Puss in Boots 2017    

Cash Float 200.00  

Village Hall Rent 259.25  

St Radigund's Church Rent 256.00  

Sundry Expenses 6.34 £   721.59 

Balance 

 

£1,305.17 

Less Donations to:   

Primary School 250.00  

Capel Preschool 100.00  

St Radigunds Church 400.00 £   750.00 

Carried forward  £   551.17 

 

 

Sunday 3rd September 

St Radigund's Fete - at  

St Radigund's Church,  

Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.   

11am to 3pm 

Craft Stalls,  Bric-a- Brac,  

Games, Entertainment  and 

Refreshments 

“CAPEL CARES”  

COFFEE 

MORNING 
St Radigund’s Church,  

Albany Road,  

Capel-le-Ferne, CT18 7JT. 

Friday, 4th August 

10:00am to 

12:00noon 
THESE COFFEE 

MORNINGS ARE FOR 

EVERYONE, PLEASE 

COME ALONG, JOIN IN 

AND MAKE NEW 

FRIENDS.  
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING WI 

 

 

Hello everyone well here we are again.   Hope you are all well and have managed to get away for a few days 

while we have had plenty of sunshine, or evening managed to spend a few days at home in the garden.  We 

certainly have had some very hot days. The weathermen have promised us perhaps a few more hot days in 

August let us keep our fingers crossed for tour ‘Garden Meeting’ 

Caroline Bunting our President took our July Meeting and welcomed everyone on what was a beautiful sunny 

evening. Everyone stood and sang Jerusalem. July evening commenced with a different speaker to our 

advertised programme due the fact that July’s speaker Lisa Wolfe spoke to us in June due to the minor hitch 

with our June Speaker.  But ever resourceful that WI are, we managed to obtain another speaker at short notice 

and we were truly entertained by Jean Hatton who gave us a talk on ‘Elizabeth Fry – Prison Reformer’.   Jean 

told all about her passion on the history of Elizabeth Fry and had put pen to paper and written a book called 

“Betsy” which is available to purchase.  

The Vote of Thanks was given by Caroline Bunting.  After Refreshments we continued with the rest of the 

evenings business. Ros gave the final instructions for our trip on the River Wey on 27th July.  Those going 

on the trip to meet up at the lay-by outside ‘Amin Stores’ by 8.45 a.m. as we then go onto pick-up 

Alkham WI for 9.00 a.m. 

Our next meeting is our Garden Meeting on 8th August at 2.30p.m.  It is being held by kind invitation of Keith 

& Suzanne Pilcher, 3 New Dover Road, Capel-le-Ferne (opposite the Valiant Sailor).  Everyone is reminded to 

bring a Plate of Food each.  The Competition is a photograph of a Flower of which you have taken yourself.  

We then had ‘Members Time’ which this month was in the form of a ‘Beetle Drive’ in Teams of four.  It was 

very competitive and quite noisy at times with everyone trying to get a six for the body.   

The Competition was ‘Anything beginning with the Letter ‘F’ ’.  1st Pheobe Moffatt,   2nd Pat Stoker, 3rd Jenny 

Croker. Raffle was drawn and then Caroline wished everyone a safe journey home and looked forward to 

seeing the members and with their visitors at the Garden Meeting.                   

Please ring Caroline - 07885 406 433 

Please note our next Bingo Evening it will be on Friday 22nd September 2017 (and not as stated in last 

month’s Grapevine in St Radigund’s Church Hall.  So make a note in your diaries. )     

Well I will sign off now hope that everyone who is going on holiday during August have a lovely restful time. 

If any of you ladies out there are looking to try Capel WI out why not come and visit us at Garden Meeting on 

August 8th.  Just give Caroline a ring (07885 406 433) and she will give you directions to the venue.  

Take care and talk to you all again next month. 

 

Capel Evening WI - MEETING PROGRAMME = visitors welcome to all 
August 8th Garden Meeting – Curtesy of Mrs Suzanne 

Pilcher - Competition: Photo of Flower taken by 
yourself.   Time 2.30p.m. Please bring a plate of food 
each . If you need a transport then please let Caroline 

know on 07885 406433 
September 12th – Our Birthday Meeting –    Speaker – 

Alan Dinsdale – History of Juggling. Competition - . 
Decorated Cake with Circus Theme  

 Capel Village Hall 7.30 pm. 
October 10th   Dennis Chambers – ‘Martin Newcombe – 
Mushrooms & Toadstools. Competition: ‘Small Wildlife 

Model Animal. Capel Village Hall ’7.30 p.m. 
November 14th Annual Meeting Helen Stephenson 

Quiz Competition: The Letter ‘Y. 
 Capel Village Hall ’7.30 p.m. 

December 12th visitors welcome. Christmas Meeting. A 
social evening, booking highly recommended, Capel 

Village Hall 7.30p.m. 
 



 14 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Judo I.B.F. Club 
ET.1978 

 
Every Wednesday 

 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall 
Juniors (6-9 years) 5.30pm-6.30pm. 
Seniors (10 years +) 6.30pm-8.00pm 

Senior Coach: Colin Carrott 3rd Dan     
Tel: 01303 211594 

Technical Advisor: Colin Ogburn 3rd Dan 
Tel: 07917131571.       

New Members Very Welcome 
Up to 5 Qualified Insured Instructors & 

Coaches to give expert tuition.   
Come & try this DYNAMIC MARTIAL ART 

 

 
LOCAL INDEPENDENT 

FINANCIAL ADVICE  
ARE YOU APPROACHING RETIREMENT AND 

CONFUSED BY YOUR PENSION OPTIONS? 

ARE YOU ALREADY RETIRED AND 

LOOKING TO RELEASE EQUITY FROM 

YOUR HOME? 

ARE YOU DISAPPOINTED BY THE RATE OF 

RETURN FROM YOUR SAVINGS  

AND INVESTMENTS? 

Ring me on 01303 244684 or email me at 

spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com 

to arrange a free initial consultation. 
Martin Wood – Chartered Financial Planner 

The Anchorage, 105 Capel Street,  

Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7HB 

Spectrum Financial Planning Limited are an appointed 

representative of Best Practice IFA Group Limited which is 

authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority. 

 

 

 

 

Jessica Young - MAAT 

 Accountancy,  

Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07704 518251    Tel: 01303 259734 

jessicayoung323@gmail.com 

  
 

 

 
 

Capel-le-Ferne Bowling Club 
Jenny Carter    01303 250928 

Barry Mansfield   01303 257157 

Ros Chandler    01303 255862 

BOWLS CLUB CLOSING 

Well that’s what they call in the trade a headline grabber, now I’ve got your attention here’s the bowls 

club news. We start with some important dates for your diary. The bowls club will be closed for a short 

time, no bowls from and including Tuesday 25th July until we start again on Tuesday 29th August. This is 

to coincide with the remodelling work on the village hall and also because of the falling attendance of 

late. 

The annual bowls BBQ is to go ahead as usual at Jenny’s house on Sunday 13th August 3pm, bring your 

partner bring your wife you’ll have the time of your jolly old life. More important bring a bottle or bring 

a cake we will take care of the bbq. 

Next date for your diary BINGO night on TUESDAY 15th August, eyes down at 7:30pm sharp so get 

there early to buy your tickets. £6 for six games.  There will be a quiz in the break and a raffle. Tea and 

coffee provided or bring your own alcohol.   Last year was a sell out so get there early to get your seats. 

Last but not least any of you bowlers or any one from the village who might be interested in playing the 

big boys and girls game of bowls, WEAR BAY bowls club are having an open afternoon on Saturday 5th 

August. Anyone can come along including children; they have all the equipment including lightweight 

bowls for the youngsters. There will be a bbq, beer and wine and soft drinks. Don’t be shy they are a 

friendly bunch (mostly) make new friends and learn an addictive game. Saturday 5th August 1 – 5pm, 

Wear Bay Road, Folkestone 

The chairwoman and members of the committee wish all our members a happy summer break and we 

hope to see a full turnout when we restart play on 29th August. 

 
 

mailto:spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com
mailto:jessicayoung323@gmail.com
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Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO Gretel May - Mobile: 07966 299006 

Your point of contact for all local policing 

concerns or Call 101 or  

Email:  csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     

 

 

 
 

Kent County Council Community Warden  

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or  

Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO Gretel May - Mobile: 07966 299006 

Your point of contact for all local policing 

concerns or Call 101 or  

Email:  csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     

 

 

 
 

Kent County Council Community Warden  

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or  

Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officer Gretel May 07966 299006 

Community Warden Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster Sally Cook 253838 / 07730425838 

Village Hall Chairman & Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Vice Chair Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Treasurer Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 
07939 095880 

 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  
Debbie Ovenden 

Brian Wilson 

07427 626754 

627172/7916258684 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Cherry Leppard 01303 255114 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Mike Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall 100+ Club Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Sandra Sharpe 07818551806 

Capel Baptist Church Pam and Tony Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 

07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  
Eve Muggeridge 

Janice Whittle 

01303 252404 

01304 202923 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

 

London to Paris Charity 

Bike Ride for the  

Kent Air Ambulance 
In July I’m cycling 300 miles from London to Paris over 

four days to help raise money for the Kent Air Ambulance 

Trust. If you would like to support me by donation please 

visit www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie or send a cheque, 
payable to Kent Air Ambulance Trust, or cash, to me at 

The Chalet, Green Lane, Capel-Le-Ferne, CT18 7HE.  

Tel 07922-864797.  Many thanks.   Ian Barrie 

Kent Air Ambulance Authority to Fundraise No 93089 

Any alterations or additions to this list, 

notify: Maureen Leppard (Editor)  

Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to 

put pen to paper and write short 

stories, poetry, or even that book 

you've been meaning to write.  

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along and 

give it a go? 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 

Mobile Library  
Every 

Tuesday 

 

 
ONLY 2 STOPS NOW – EVERY TWO WEEKS 

4th and 18th July 

Reece Adams House:  12:25pm – 12:55pm Fortnightly  

Victoria Road: 13:50pm – 14:20pm Fortnightly  

Recycling/Waste  

Collection Dates:    
 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 4th &  18th August 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 11th & 25th August 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners. 

Or if crochet is your passion, maybe 

you could help teach others.  
We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 

EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   
Everyone Welcome!  For more information contact Kathy on 

01303 246507. 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to 

put pen to paper and write short 

stories, poetry, or even that book 

you've been meaning to write.  

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along and 

give it a go? 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

Any alterations or additions to this list, 

notify: Maureen Leppard (Editor)  

Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

 

 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners. 

Or if crochet is your passion, maybe 

you could help teach others.  
We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 

EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   
Everyone Welcome!  For more information contact Kathy on 

01303 246507. 

mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
http://www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Sat 9am – 6pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes. Video/Audio 

Entry Systems. 

Fitting Service Available. 

 01303 210057 / 07887652507 

 

 

 

Items for September issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com   

by 6pm, Sunday, 13th August 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

